c-Src Tyrosine Phosphorylation of Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor, P190 RhoGAP, and Focal Adhesion Kinase Regulates Diverse Cellular Processes

Michelle D. Haskell, Jill K. Slack, J. Thomas Parsons, and Sarah J. Parsons*

Department of Microbiology and Cancer Center, P.O. Box 800734, University of Virginia Health System, Charlottesville, Virginia 22908

Received October 12, 2000

Contents

Ι.	Introduction	2425
II.	c-Src Structure, Function, and Role in Human Cancers	2427
	A. c-Src Structure and Mechanisms of Regulation	2427
	B. Evidence for the Involvement of c-Src in Human Cancers	2429
III.	Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR) as a Substrate for c-Src	2429
	A. Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR) in Human Cancer	2429
	B. Biological Synergism between c-Src and Human EGFR	2430
	C. Molecular Mechanism of c-Src/EGFR Synergism	2430
	D. Summary	2433
IV.	P190 RhoGAP as a Substrate for c-Src	2433
	A. Structure of P190 RhoGAP	2433
	B. Regulation of Actin Cytoskeletal Events by Rho Family of Small GTPases	2433
	C. Tyrosine Phosphorylation of P190 by c-Src	2434
	D. Summary	2435
V.	Focal Adhesion Kinase (FAK) as a Substrate for c-Src	2436
	A. Src and FAK as Regulators of Adhesion Signaling	2436
	B. FAK/c-Src Binding and Activation	2436
	C. c-Src/FAK Substrates	2437
	D. Summary	2437
VI.	Glossary	2438
VII.	Acknowledgments	2438
VIII.	References	2438

I. Introduction

Protein-tyrosine kinases regulate signaling pathways for a broad spectrum of cellular processes including responses to growth factors, neurotransmitters and hormones, activation of the immune response, regulation of cell-cell and cell-extracellular matrix interactions, as well as development, oncogenesis, and angiogenesis (reviewed in refs 1–7). The aberrant over- or underexpression of proteintyrosine kinases or mutations that induce alterations

* To whom correspondence should be addressed. Phone: 804-924-2352. Fax: 804-982-0689. E-mail: sap@virginia.edu.

in the regulation of protein-tyrosine kinase activity can lead directly to the perturbation of any of these processes. Thus, an understanding of the structure and function of this important class of protein kinases and an elucidation of the molecular signaling events mediated by these proteins are important not only for deciphering critical pathways regulated by them but also for designing new strategies to inhibit or block the action of these kinases in abnormal or pathological situations. Insights into the roles that tyrosine kinases play in diverse cellular processes have emerged from many avenues of research, but an understanding of their biological functions and molecular mechanisms of action in growth regulation and cancer are most well-studied. Thus, this review focuses on the roles of tyrosine kinases, particularly the Src family of tyrosine kinases in oncogenesis.

The link between tyrosine kinases and cancer has its origins in the studies of Peyton Rous, who discovered a virus (Rous sarcoma virus) that induces tumors in chickens⁸ and morphologically transforms fibroblasts in tissue culture.⁸ It was later discovered that a specific gene contained within the virus is responsible for its tumorigenic potential. This gene is termed Src (for sarcoma) and found to encode a protein tyrosine kinase. In Nobel Award-winning work that followed several decades later, Varmus, Bishop, and colleagues (reviewed in ref 9) discovered that the viral Src oncogene (acronym v-Src) arose from the capture and mutation of a normal cellular gene (c-Src, a proto-oncogene) during the viral infection process. This finding fostered the concept that during normal development proto-oncogenes encode critical regulators of cell growth and differentiation.

Since this discovery, it has been speculated that the protein tyrosine kinase family of enzymes (and particularly the Src family) may contribute to the development of human malignancies. However, evidence supporting this hypothesis has been slow to evolve, largely because early emphasis was placed on examining human tumors for mutations or genetic alterations in proto-oncogenes encoding these enzymes. Such alterations were speculated to generate oncogenic variants of the proto-oncogenes. Surprisingly, mutations in genes encoding tyrosine kinases proved relatively uncommon in human tumors, suggesting that they may not be as important as originally thought. Subsequent investigations, however, discovered that multiple tyrosine kinases are overexpressed or posttranslationally activated (frequently



Michelle Haskell received her B.S. degree in Biology from Purdue University and her Ph.D. degree in Microbiology and Immunology from Rush University. Her doctoral studies involved the molecular functions of neutrophils in immune responses. She is currently a postdoctoral fellow with Sarah J. Parsons at the University of Virginia, where she has made seminal contributions to the understanding of p190RhoGAP and its role in regulating growth factor-induced actin cytoskeletal rearrangements and regulation of cell cycle progression/cell death.



Jill K. Slack received her B.S. degree in Biology from the State University of New York at Albany and M.S. and Ph.D. degrees in Microbiology, Immunology, and Molecular Genetics from Albany Medical College. Her doctoral studies investigated the contribution of cellular adhesion to the regulation of gene expression. She is currently a postdoctoral fellow with J. Thomas Parsons, where she is studying the role of adhesion and growth factor-mediated signaling pathways in the regulation of cell migration.

by phosphorylation or dephosphorylation) in cancerous vs normal tissue, providing support for their involvement in development of human neoplasms. Tyrosine kinases found to be so modified include those that modulate growth, adhesion, invasion, and motility, properties of cells that are important for the development and progression of cancer. They fall into two general categories: Receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) and nonreceptor tyrosine kinases. RTKs are relatively large proteins (~100-500 kDa) that span the plasma membrane, with an extracellular portion that binds a polypeptide growth factor and an intracellular catalytic domain that conveys the growth signal to the interior of the cell. Nonreceptor tyrosine kinases include several families of enzymes that localize to the cytoplasm or are tethered to intracellular membranes via lipid modifications. This review focuses on one family of the nonreceptor tyrosine kinases, the Src family, and three of its intracellular targets, all of which are thought to play important roles in the development and progression of the



J. Thomas Parsons received his B.A. degree in Chemistry from DePauw University and his Ph.D. degree in Biochemistry from Duke University. Following postdoctoral studies at St. Louis University and the University of Zurich, Switzerland, where he studied DNA and RNA tumor viruses, respectively, he joined the faculty of the Department of Microbiology at the University of Virginia Medical Center. There he continued his investigations into RNA tumor viruses, particularly Rous sarcoma virus, and its mechanisms of tumorigenesis. He is credited with the discovery of focal adhesion kinase (FAK), a substrate of Src and a critical component of cell focal adhesions. He is currently the F. Palmer Weber Medical Research Professor and Chairman of the Microbiology Department at Virginia, where he continues his investigations into the functions of FAK in cellular adhesion, migration, and invasion.



Sarah J. Parsons received her B.A. degree in Biology and Chemistry from Valparaiso University and her Ph.D. degree in Microbiology from Duke University. Following leave to raise a family, she conducted postdoctoral studies in tumor immunology at the University of Virginia Medical Center, where she was later appointed to the faculty. Her research concerns the role of the proto-oncogene product, c-Src, in normal cellular function and in human malignancies. She was named a Stohlmam Scholar of the Leukemia Society of America and is currently Professor of Microbiology and Associate Director of the Cancer Center at the University of Virginia. Her studies focus on molecular mechanisms of breast and prostate cancer progression.

malignant phenotype. These targets or substrates are the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), p190 RhoGAP, and focal adhesion kinase (FAK). Emphasis is placed on describing the specificity and functional consequences of phosphorylation of these substrates by c-Src or other members of the Src family. Two of the targets are themselves protein tyrosine kinases (EGFR and FAK), while the third catalyzes hydrolysis of the γ phosphate from GTP bound to the Rho protein. The EGFR transmits growth signals to the nucleus of stimulated cells, while p190RhoGAP and FAK regulate actin cytoskeleton dynamics that are important in the processes of cell division and migra-



Figure 1. Targets of c-Src and their potential roles in mitogenesis, transformation, and migration. c-Src associates with and phosphorylates the ligand-activated EGFR on Tyr845, thereby potentiating downstream signaling from the receptor, particularly through the STAT family of transcription factors. In a reciprocal fashion, activated receptors induce translocation of c-Src to the cytoskeleton, where it phosphorylates several substrates, including FAK and p190RhoGAP. These substrates are central to the regulation of actin cytoskeleton rearrangements and thus signals that control morphological transformation, cell cycle progression, and migration. The various domains of the EGFR are noted: extracellular, transmembrane, kinase, and C-terminal tail. Upon autophosphorylation, tyrosine residues on the C-terminal tail serve as binding sites for SH2-containing signaling molecules, such as Shc, Grb2, and PLC γ , which in turn become activated and transmit signals that culminate in gene transcription and cell division. See text for further details.

tion, respectively (See Figure 1). Each substrate is discussed independently, following an introduction to Src and its mechanism of action and regulation.

II. c-Src Structure, Function, and Role in Human Cancers

A. c-Src Structure and Mechanisms of Regulation

c-Src is the cellular, nontransforming progenitor of v-Src, the oncoprotein encoded by the chicken retrovirus, Rous sarcoma virus. At least nine other proteins with similar overall structure comprise the Src family of tyrosine kinases.^{1,10} Some are ubiquitously expressed (such as c-Src, c-Yes, Fyn, and Lyn), while others are restricted to specific cell types (such as Lck, Hck, and Fgr in hematopoetic cells). c-Src is a 60 kDa protein that is composed of seven domains: an N-terminal membrane association domain (also termed the SH4 domain), a "Unique" domain, SH3 and SH2 domains, an SH2-kinase linker domain, a catalytic domain (or SH1 domain), and a negative regulatory domain (Figure 2). (The SH designation denotes "Src homology" and reflects the overall conservation of amino acid sequences among Src family members.) Within the cell, c-Src localizes to the cytoplasmic faces of the plasma membrane and membranes of endosomes and secretory vesicles¹¹⁻¹³ as well as to the actin cytoskeleton (reviewed in refs 1 and 10). It is tethered to membranes via the Myristylation or SH4 domain by the combined action of an N-terminal, covalently linked myristate moiety, salt bridges between basic amino acids in the N-

terminus of of the molecule and phosphates of the membrane phospholipid backbone, and noncovalent interactions with integral or associated membrane proteins.¹³ Membrane localization of c-Src is required for its ability to participate in growth factor receptormediated signaling in normal cells¹⁴ and for v-Src to malignantly transform cells (reviewed in ref 15). The nature of Src interactions with the actin cytoskeleton is varied and complex and is thought to involve third party molecules, such as FAK (discussed below).

The function of the Unique domain is not well understood. However, as its name implies, the Unique domain exhibits the greatest sequence divergence among Src family members and is speculated to specify protein-protein interactions that are unique to individual members of the family. It also contains many sites of serine/threonine phosphorylation that are mediated by cdc2 cyclin kinase, protein kinase A, and protein kinase C (reviewed in ref 10). The functional consequences of these phosphorylations is unclear at the present time, but it is thought that they may regulate catalytic activity or binding to specific cellular proteins. The SH3 and SH2 domains have been clearly documented to mediate the binding of c-Src with other signaling proteins. SH3 domains are found in many signaling molecules and bind polyproline sequences of defined specificity on target proteins. The SH3 domain of Src is composed of ~ 60 amino acids that assume a globular conformation, one side of which has a slightly depressed hydrophobic surface with an acidic cluster at one end. Results from the use of combinatorial peptide or phage



Figure 2. Structure of c-Src. As a linear molecule, the relationship between the various domains of c-Src can be seen. Numbers above the linear molecule denote amino acid residues in sequence from N- to C-terminus. The lower half of the figure is a schematic of the molecule based on crystallographic analyses of Src family members, Lck, Hck, and Src, each lacking the Myristylation and Unique domains.²³⁻²⁵ Active and inactive configurations of the protein are depicted, with the black oval representing the SH3 domain, the dark gray oval representing the SH2 domain, the "spring" structure representing the SH2-kinase linker, the "stacked" folds representing the upper (Nterminal) and lower (C-terminal) lobes of the kinase domain, the stippled chain representing the activation loop with Y416, and the small black bulb representing Y527. A and B are signaling molecules with polyproline and phosphotyrosine moieties that bind the SH3 and SH2 domains, respectively. See text for further explanation of factors that regulate the active and inactive states of the enzyme.

display libraries indicate that the Src SH3 domain preferentially binds peptides that contain a RPLP-PLP motif, with the arginine contacting the acidic cluster^{16,17} (reviewed in ref 10). This interaction displays a weak affinity in the micromolar range. The Src SH2 domain is an oblong, globular structure of \sim 100 amino acids that binds phosphotyrosine on specific cellular proteins. In vitro peptide binding studies suggest that molecules containing a pYEEI sequence are preferred binding partners of the Src SH2 domain and that this binding occurs with high affinity¹⁸ (reviewed in ref 10). The isoleucine in the pY+3 position is the most critical for binding and positions itself in the hydrophobic pocket. The acidic residues at pY+1 and pY+2 rest on the surface of the domain. Sequences immediately upstream or downstream of either the polyproline motif (that binds the SH3 domain) or the pYEEI motif (that binds the SH2 domain) are also thought to contribute to the specificity of binding. Because many different signaling molecules contain SH2 or SH3 domains, defining which residues confer specificity is a major question in the field.¹⁹ Interestingly, several documented binding partners of the Src SH3 and SH2 domains contain sequences that are identical or very similar to the motifs identified in the combinatorial screens, providing support for the potential biological importance of the motifs.¹⁰

The Src kinase domain is the region responsible for the catalytic activity of the molecule. It mediates the transfer of γ phosphate from ATP to tyrosine residues on substrate proteins, with preference for tyrosines that are imbedded in peptides with an

EEIY motif. Isoleucine in the -1 position appears to be the most critical residue for efficient catalysis²⁰ (reviewed in ref 10). The Src kinase domain is a region that is well conserved among all tyrosine kinases and contains many subdomains that are highly related to serine/threonine kinases, including the ATP binding pocket.²¹ The kinase activity of c-Src is regulated in large part by a short domain at the extreme C-terminus of the molecule. This negative regulatory region harbors a tyrosine residue that becomes phosphorylated (Tyr530 in human c-Src; Tyr527 in chicken c-Src) by another tyrosine kinase, termed C-terminal Src kinase or CSK.22 Phosphorylated Tyr527/Tyr530 (pTyr527) is capable of binding its own SH2 domain in a manner that inhibits kinase activity without physically blocking the catalytic site, as shown in Figure 2.23-25

Binding of tyrosine-phosphorylated cellular proteins to the SH2 domain is thought to destabilize the intramolecular pTyr527/SH2 domain interaction and induce a conformational change that results in enzymatic activation. Structural studies have revealed that the SH2 and SH3 domains collaborate in their binding of respective protein partners, thereby cooperatively influencing the activity of the enzyme.²⁶ Furthermore, crystallographic analysis has shown that sequences just N-terminal to the catalytic domain (termed the SH2-kinase linker) comprise a loop structure that functions as a "pseudo" SH3 binding site.²³⁻²⁵ Together, the intramolecular phosphotyrosine/SH2 and linker/SH3 interactions direct a conformation that presses the linker (and residues of the SH2 and SH3 domains themselves) against the backbone of the catalytic domain, thereby contributing to inhibition of kinase activity. As with the SH2 domain, binding of signaling proteins to the SH3 domain is thought to release the constraints of the linker/SH3 interaction on the kinase domain, resulting in activation of the enzyme.

The kinase domain itself is comprised of two lobes that form a cleft for substrate interaction (Figure 2).²⁵ The upper or N-terminal lobe binds ATP/Mg²⁺ or ATP/Mn²⁺ and functions as the phospho-donor complex. Connecting the upper and lower lobes is an "activation" loop that is modeled to assume a structured configuration in the inactive state, partially blocking the entrance of ATP into its binding pocket. This loop is thought to flip into an unstructured and highly mobile state upon catalytic activation, thereby allowing substrate/ATP/enzyme interaction. However, the exact nature of the "active state" is not known. (The reader is referred to a separate paper on the structure of tyrosine kinases in this issue.) The activation loop comprises a highly conserved subdomain that is found in all other tyrosine kinases. It contains a Tyr residue (Tyr416 in chicken c-Src and Tyr419 in human c-Src) that becomes phosphorylated upon activation.²¹ Phosphorylation of this residue in Src and or its homologues in other tyrosine kinases facilitates but is not absolutely required for catalytic activity (reviewed in refs 1 and 10).

Mutation of Tyr527 to phenylalanine or deletion of the C-terminal regulatory domain (which occurs in v-Src) results in a constitutively active protein that

phosphorylates target proteins in an unregulated fashion and induces cellular transformation and oncogenesis.²⁷⁻³⁰ In normal cells, c-Src is nononcogenic or only weakly so, even when it is overexpressed.^{31,32} However, under certain cellular conditions (growth factor stimulation or binding to extracellular matrix-outlined below), the enzyme can become activated either via dephosphorylation of pTyr527 or by binding of signaling proteins to the N-terminal half of the protein or a combination of the two events. Activation is transient, and c-Src, in contrast to v-Src, is thought to respond to negative controls by rephosphorylation of Tyr527 and/or by the release of binding proteins and the resumption of intramolecular interactions. It has been the conjecture of many investigators that the transient nature of c-Src activation in cells often prevents detection of changes in activity. In fact, the possibility exists that only a small conformational change is necessary for biologically relevant catalysis to occur, if the substrate is properly positioned near the catalytic cleft. Thus, another "regulator" of c-Src activity may well be its intracellular localization and, at a finer level, its appropriate juxtaposition to substrate within a signaling complex. Identification of c-Src substrates and proteins that bind its SH2 and SH3 domains and investigations into their effects on c-Src structure are critical for further understanding the roles c-Src and its family members play in biological processes.

B. Evidence for the Involvement of c-Src in Human Cancers

Many lines of evidence suggest a role for c-Src in the genesis and progression of multiple types of human cancer, including carcinomas of the breast, lung, colon, esophagus, skin, parotid, cervix, and gastric tissues, as well as neuroblastomas and myeloproliferative disorders. This evidence is both genetic and biochemical in nature and has been generated by studies of cultured tumor cell lines and surgically generated tumor tissue (reviewed in ref 2). With the identification of the first proto-oncogenes came a plethora of studies examining the genomic content of multiple human tumors for deletions, amplifications, and diverse rearrangements in chromosomes containing protooncogenes. For the most part, these studies identified few if any gross changes in the c-Src gene, which maps to the q arm of chromosome 20. These findings led many investigators to conclude that c-Src plays a minor (if any) role in the genesis of human tumors. Finally, in 1999, a group of researchers at the Moffitt Cancer Center in Tampa, FL, found a C terminal deletion in the c-Src gene in 12% of patients with advanced human colon cancers.³³ This deletion occurs at amino acid residue 531 just downstream of the negative regulatory site pTyr530 in human c-Src and renders the protein constitutively active. Additional ways to modulate c-Src activity are through failure of CSK (c-Src kinase) to transphosphorylate Y530 or by increased dephosphorylation of pY530 by phosphotyrosine phosphatases (see below). However, the majority of the evidence pointing to an involvement of c-Src in human tumors comes through studies that measure

protein levels and specific enzyme activities in various cell lines and tumor tissues. The results indicate that c-Src activity is frequently elevated in cancer samples above normal levels (ranging from 2- to 100fold above normal and occurring in ~70% of the cases in breast cancer). This high enzymatic activity is accompanied by a high protein level, yielding little or no change in specific activity.^{34–40} Such alterations occur in early to middle stages of tumor progression and are maintained or increased throughout progression to metastasis. These studies are suggestive of an involvement of c-Src in human oncogenesis but offer few if any clues as to its role.

Molecular engineering of cells to overexpress c-Src was found to be insufficient to transform murine fibroblasts in culture or to sustain tumor growth in intact animals.^{31,32,41} However, expression of mutated, dominant interfering forms of c-Src showed that c-Src is required for growth factor-induced mitogenesis,14,42 and studies in transgenic mice have demonstrated that c-Src is necessary for induction of mammary tumors by the polyomavirus middle T oncogene.⁴³ These findings suggest that c-Src may function to promote growth of tumor cells by participating in or augmenting mitogenic signaling pathways that are initiated by extracellular growth factors or intracellular oncogenes. Furthermore, cells which have been genetically engineered to lack the Src family members, c-Src, c-Yes, and Fyn, are poorly adhesive to extracellular matrix and defective for migration, properties of neoplastic cells that are critical for anchorage-independent growth and metastases.⁴⁴ Two proteins which regulate dynamic remodeling of the actin cytoskeleton in this process are known substrates for c-Src, i.e., FAK and p190RhoGAP. Thus, two prominent roles of c-Src appear to emerge with regard to malignant transformation. One is to enhance growth by augmenting signals immediately downstream of tyrosine kinase receptors, and the other is to affect morphogenetic properties of the cell by phosphorylating proteins that modulate the actin cytoskeleton (Figure 1). Each of these roles is discussed in greater detail below.

III. Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR) as a Substrate for c-Src

A. Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR) in Human Cancer

Because of its tethering to intracellular membranes (including the plasma membrane), c-Src and several of its family members are positioned to interact, both physically and functionally, with transmembrane growth factor receptors. Indeed, at least five different subfamilies of RTKs have been shown to physically associate with c-Src or various family members following ligand binding to the receptor. These RTKs include the epidermal growth factor, fibroblast growth factor, platelet-derived growth factor, colony stimulating factor-1, and hepatocyte growth factor families of receptors (reviewed in ref 2). Each receptor consists of an extracellular ligand-binding domain that is unique to each family, a transmembrane segment, a tyrosine kinase catalytic domain, and a carboxy-

terminal region that contains sites of tyrosine autophosphorylation (see Figure 1). Binding of ligand causes dimerization of the receptor, activation of tyrosine kinase activity, and (trans) autophosphorylation of specific C-terminal tyrosine residues,45,46 which in turn serve as docking sites for a variety of signaling molecules that contain SH2 domains.¹⁹ Examples of such molecules are phospholipase C γ (PLC γ), phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI-3 kinase), GTPase-activating protein of Ras (p120 RasGAP), phosphotyrosine phosphatases (PTPases), Janus kinases/signal transducers and activators of transcription (JAK/STATS), adapter proteins (including Shc, Grb, Nck), and members of the c-Src family of tyrosine kinases.^{45,47} Molecules bound to the receptor become tyrosine phosphorylated and activated. Signals are subsequently transmitted from these molecules to the nucleus via several pathways, including the JAK/STAT and the Grb2/SOS/Ras/ Raf/MEK/ MAP kinase cascades^{48,49} (see below for a more detailed explanation of the JAK/STAT pathway and other papers in this issue for a complete description of the MAP kinase pathway). After tyrosine phosphorylation and activation, members of the STAT and MAP kinase families translocate from the cytoplasm to the nucleus and induce changes in gene expression, which bring about a variety of functional outcomes, such as mitogenesis, morphogenesis, and motility.

The human EGFR is the prototype of a family that consists of four known members. It plays a variety of roles in normal development (reviewed in ref 2). The link between EGFR and human cancer initially came from studies by Velu et al.,⁵⁰ who demonstrated that cultured fibroblasts overexpressing EGFR become transformed when they are grown in the continuous presence of EGF. Subsequent studies found that EGFR is overexpressed in a variety of human cancers, including benign skin hyperplasia, glioblastoma and carcinomas of the breast, prostate, ovary, liver, bladder, esophagus, larynx, stomach, colon, and lung.⁵¹ Approximately 30% of human breast tumors overexpress EGFR, and this overexpression is correlated with a loss of estrogen responsiveness and a poorer prognosis.52,53 It is estimated that approximately 70% of human breast tumors overexpress one or more of the EGFR family members.^{53–55} In most cancers, except glioblastomas, the EGFR is overexpressed as an intact molecule, harboring no mutations. In glioblastomas, however, and in a subset of other cancers, gross deletions in the ligand binding domain have been sustained, rendering the receptors constitutively active^{56,57} (reviewed in ref 2). Such alterations have been causally linked to glioblastoma development. In other cancer types, much evidence suggests that full-length EGFR is involved in later stages of the disease and may play roles in growth and metastases.⁵⁸

B. Biological Synergism between c-Src and Human EGFR

One striking finding emerges when one examines the overexpression patterns of c-Src and EGFR in human cancers, i.e., that both tyrosine kinases are co-overexpressed in many of the same tumor types. Such coexpression suggests that c-Src and EGFR may collaborate to regulate the genesis and/or progression of certain human cancers. In a direct test of this question, it was found that dual overexpression of c-Src and EGFR in a mouse fibroblast model system leads to synergistic increases in EGF-induced DNA synthesis, soft agar colony formation, and tumor formation in nude mice when compared with cells that express only c-Src or EGFR.⁴¹ This enhanced oncogenesis correlates with EGF-induced physical association of c-Src with the EGFR, increased phosphorylation of the receptor substrates, Shc and PLC γ , and the phosphorylation of two novel tyrosine residues on the receptor, which have been identified by tryptic phosphopeptide mapping to be Tyr 845 and Tyr 1101.⁵⁹ Stover et al.⁶⁰ showed that activated Src can phosphorylate EGFR at Tyr 891 and Tyr 920 in vitro and that these sites can mediate binding of the SH2 domains of PI-3 kinase and Src itself. These same sites have been found to be phosphorylated in several colorectal carcinomas and MCF7 breast cancer cells, from which c-Src and PI-3 kinase can be coimmunoprecipitated with EGFR. Such findings support the idea that bidirectional interactions between c-Src and EGFR occur.

Interestingly, co-overexpression of both EGFR and c-Src also occurs in a subset of human breast cancer cell lines and breast tumor tissues.³⁶ Like the mouse fibroblast model, human breast tumor cell lines that co-overexpress c-Src and EGFR display EGF-induced complex formation between c-Src and EGFR, the appearance of Tyr 845 and Tyr 1101 phosphorylations on the c-Src-associated receptor, and increased phosphorylation of the EGF effectors, Shc and MAP kinase, as well as increased tumor size in nude mice when compared with the majority of cell lines that do not overexpress these tyrosine kinases or express only one of the pair. Enhanced MAP kinase and MEK activity have also been found in human breast tumors that overexpress both c-Src and EGFR.^{61,62} These results suggest that c-Src and EGFR act synergistically and that this interaction is manifested by increased signaling through EGFR, unregulated growth, and tumorigenesis. Because complex formation between EGFR and c-Src can be detected only under conditions of mutual overexpression, disruption of this complex could provide the basis for novel therapeutic approaches.

C. Molecular Mechanism of c-Src/EGFR Synergism

Clues to understanding the molecular mechanism of the biological synergy between c-Src and EGFR are likely to be found in the novel phosphorylations on the EGFR (Tyr 845 and Tyr 1101) that are mediated by c-Src. Tyr 1101 is located in the carboxy-terminal tail of the receptor, amidst the major autophosphorylation sites. Its phosphorylation suggests that it may form the binding site for a novel signaling molecule, but to date such a molecule has not been identified. Thus, little is known about the biological significance of Tyr 1101 phosphorylation. Tyr 845 is located in the activation loop of the receptor's cata-



Figure 3. Topology of Tyr845 and its homologues. Tyr 845 is located in the activation loop of the catalytic domain of the EGFR, in a highly conserved subdomain that has functional homologues in other tyrosine kinases, as indicated. Upon ligand binding, the activation loop is modeled to flip into a configuration that permits access to and stabilization of ATP and substrate, as described by Groenen et al.¹⁸⁵ Tyr845 is unique in that it is not an autophosphorylation site, as are homologues of Tyr 845 in other receptors, such as CSF-1, HGF, FGF, etc. Tyr845 is phosphorylated by c-Src.

lytic domain and is particularly intriguing because its homologues are found in a variety of receptor and nonreceptor tyrosine kinases (Figure 3).²¹ In fact, substitution of Phe for the Tyr 845 homologues in other receptors renders them catalytically impaired and defective in downstream signaling.^{63–65} In virtually all RTKs and nonRTKs examined to date, the Tyr 845 homologue is autophosphorylated. In contrast, Tyr 845 in the EGFR has never been identified as an autophosphorylation site either in vitro or in vivo. Failure to detect such a phosphorylation was interpreted to mean either that the site was not phosphorylated or that its phosphorylation was extremely short-lived. Ultimately, the ability to detect this phosphorylation in intact cells was found to be dependent on inhibiting intracellular PTPases, 59 giving support to the idea that the phosphorylation of Tyr 845 is rapidly turned over.

Recently, it was shown that phosphorylation of Tyr 845 is dependent upon the catalytic activity of c-Src, suggesting that c-Src directly phosphorylates this site.⁶⁶ Further evidence for this hypothesis is provided by the findings that Tyr 845 is phosphorylated in vitro to high stoichiometry when immune complexes of c-Src (that contain the co-immunoprecipitated receptor) are incubated in buffer containing ATP/Mn²⁺. Similarly, peptides derived from the receptor that contain Tyr845 are phosphorylated by partially purified Src to a near 1:1 ratio of phosphate to peptide. Interestingly, the sequences immediately surrounding Tyr 845 do not conform strictly to that of an "optimal" Src phosphorylation site. However, a decapeptide containing this site bears 50% homology to the v-Src autophosphorylation site, Tyr 416, providing further evidence that Tyr 845 is phosphorylated by c-Src in situ. Thus, the unique characteristic of Tyr 845 appears to be that its phosphorylation is

mediated by c-Src, whereas homologues in other receptor tyrosine kinases are phosphorylated by the receptors themselves. Why the EGFR has acquired this added level of regulation is unclear, but clues to this puzzle are beginning to be revealed and are described below.

Other examples of tyrosine kinases, whose conserved activation loop tyrosines become phosphorylated in trans (by nonhomologues kinases), have emerged in the past few years. Kinase-defective Lck, ectopically expressed in cells that lack endogenous Lck or that lack other Src family kinases, is detectably phosphorylated at Tyr 394, the Tyr 845 homologue.⁶⁷ These results suggest the existence of a ubiquitous activator of Src family tyrosine kinases. Serine/threonine kinases also have conserved activation loop phosphorylation sites, except that the phosphorylated residues are serines or threonines instead of tyrosines.²¹ Transphosphorylation of Thr229 in the catalytic domain of p70 ribosomal S6 kinase by phosphoinositide-dependent kinase 1 (PDK1),68 of Thr256 and Ser 422 in the serum and glucocorticoidinducible kinase (SGK) by PDK1,69 and of Ser177 and Ser181 in I κ B kinase kinase β (IKK β) by MEKK1or NIK⁷⁰ have been described. In these cases, phosphorylation of the critical serine/threonine residues is required for full activity of the enzymes as is phosphorylation of the homologous tyrosine residues in tyrosine kinases.

Cells expressing kinase-inactive c-Src not only fail to support phosphorylation of Tyr 845, but also display a drastically decreased ability to grow in soft agar in the presence of EGF and to form tumors in nude mice, suggesting that phosphorylation of Tyr 845 may be critical for mitogenesis and transformation. Indeed, in mouse fibroblasts that express either elevated or normal levels of c-Src, expression of a Tyr 845 Phe mutant form of EGFR results in a reduction in EGF-, serum-, and lysophosphatidic acid (LPA)induced DNA synthesis. Furthermore, no stable cell lines expressing high levels of the mutant receptor can be generated, suggesting that the Tyr845Phe variant of EGFR functions in a dominant interfering manner with the endogenous EGFR and inhibits outgrowth of the cells bearing the mutant receptor.^{59,66} Thus, c-Src-mediated phosphorylation of Tyr 845 appears to be necessary for mitogenic responses that emanate from the EGFR.

The finding that serum- and LPA-induced DNA synthesis are affected by the Tyr845Phe mutation suggests that other families of cell-surface receptors may mediate their effects in part through the EGFR. LPA, a major mitogen in serum, is known to activate a Gi-coupled receptor, a member of the serpentine family of receptors that traverses the plasma membrane seven times and mediates downstream signaling events through heterotrimeric G proteins (composed of α , β , and γ subunits).⁷¹ Several laboratories have recently reported that activation of certain G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCR) can trigger phosphorylation of the EGFR receptor as well as activation of its downstream effectors, Shc and MAP kinase, and that this activation is dependent on c-Src kinase activity.^{46,72,73} Ullrich and colleagues⁷⁴ have



Cell Proliferation

Figure 4. Phosphorylation of Tyr845 acts as a central conduit for multiple receptor families. Ligands for G-protein couple receptors (such as thrombin, endothelin, and LPA), a cytokine receptor (growth hormone), and steroid receptor (estrogen) all trigger the phosphorylation of Tyr845 on EGFR in a c-Src-dependent manner. Mutation of Tyr845 to phenylalanine ablates induction of DNA synthesis by these receptors, suggesting that relaying signals through c-Src and the EGFR is critical for cell cycle progression and DNA synthesis to occur in response to activation of a variety of heterologous receptors.

evidence to suggest that transactivation of the EGFR by GPCRs involves proheparin binding-EGF (proHB), a precursor of a variant of EGF that upon proteolytic processing binds and activates EGFR. GPCR stimulation rapidly induces expression of proHB-EGF and a metalloproteinase that is thought to be involved in the cleavage of membrane-bound proHB-EGF and formation of the active molecule. HB-EGF then binds and activates the EGFR, stimulating signaling cascades that regulate cell cycle progression and cell division. In addition to GPCRs, stimulation of the growth hormone cytokine receptor (a heterodimeric cell surface receptor) has been found to induce EGFR phosphorylation via Janus kinase 2 (JAK2) (reviewed in ref 75). Recent work in our laboratory (Biscardi et al., unpublished data) has demonstrated that treatment of mouse fibroblasts with different GPCR ligands (thrombin, endothelin, and LPA) or with the cytokine, growth hormone, induces increases in overall tyrosine phosphorylation of EGFR as well as in Tyr 845 phosphorylation (Figure 4). Interestingly, the kinase activity of c-Src is also required for phosphorylation of Tyr 845 via these alternate receptors, and mitogenesis is dependent on the phosphorylation of Tyr 845. Fibroblasts that express the Tyr845Phe variant of EGFR are impaired in their ability to synthesize DNA in response to these stimuli (Figure 4). Similarly, the Tyr845Phe mutant abolishes estrogen-stimulated DNA synthesis in the estrogenresponsive MCF7 human breast cancer cell line. (Estrogen receptor is a transcriptional transactivator that binds the lipophilic ligand, estrogen.) Following ligand binding, the receptor dimerizes and activates transcription of specific genes.⁷⁶ However, plateletderived growth factor receptor activation is not affected by the Tyr845Phe mutation, indicating that the variant EGFR does not act as a general inhibitor of mitogenesis. Taken together, these findings suggest that the EGFR plays an important, perhaps widespread, role in mediating the cell's response to an array of external signals and that the c-Srcmediated phosphorylation of EGFR Tyr845 appears

to be a critical event in this process. Such a role may offer an explanation for the unique dependence of the EGFR on c-Src for phosphorylation of Tyr845. In contrast to other RTKs, which autophosphorylate their Tyr845 homologues, c-Src can function as an intracellular intermediary between other classes of receptors and EGFR by phosphorylating Tyr845, thereby enhancing the array of signaling pathways that can be activated by any one receptor.

Although mutation of Tyr845 has profound effects on the cell's ability to respond mitogenically to EGF, many of the downstream targets of EGFR continue to be phosphorylated or activated to the same extent as they would be by a wild-type receptor. These effectors include Shc, MAP kinase, STAT3, and PLC γ^{66} (Tice et al., unpublished results). This is a totally unexpected finding since MAP kinase in particular has been implicated as the major transducer of mitogenic signals from RTKs. The intrinsic kinase activity of the Tyr845Phe mutant also appears to be unchanged as does its ability to associate with c-Src.⁶⁶ However, recent evidence produced in a collaborative effort between the laboratories of S. Parsons and C. Silva (Kloth et al., submitted for publication) suggests that STAT5b may be a physiologically relevant effector of pTyr845.

The STATs are a family of transcription factors (STATs 1, 2, 3, 4, 5a, 5b, 6) that are activated at the plasma membrane by tyrosine phosphorylation in response to signals from cytokine and growth factor receptors (reviewed in refs 77 and 78). Tyrosine phosphorylation results in STAT dimerization, nuclear translocation, and binding of STAT dimers to consensus DNA sequences (elements) that are located upstream of regulated genes. Binding of STAT dimers to these elements activates transcription, which is a presumed precursor to cell division.

Increasing evidence indicates that STAT proteins are involved in the process of oncogenesis.^{79,80} Two laboratories have shown that STAT3 is required for v-Src transformation,^{81,82} while deGroot et al.⁸³ demonstrated that active STAT5 is necessary for the soft agar growth of BCR-Abl transformed leukemia cells. Recent studies⁸⁴ have also indicated a direct role for c-Src in the activation of STAT proteins. For example, c-Src was shown to mediate the EGF stimulation of STATs 1, 3, 5a, and 5b in murine fibroblasts engineered to overexpress the EGFR and in A431 human carcinoma cells, which endogenously express high levels of EGFR. In contrast, another group⁸⁵ has described a role for c-Src in the tyrosine phosphorylation (but not the transcriptional activation) of STAT5a and STAT5b in a COS cell transfection model. Constitutive STAT3 signaling, which has been observed in breast cancer cell lines, is regulated by the Src and JAK tyrosine kinases and participates in growth regulation of these cells.^{86,87}

Our recent studies (Kloth et al., submitted for publication) indicate a role for the STAT proteins in signaling pathways that are activated in murine fibroblasts and breast cancer cells co-overexpressing c-Src and EGFR. We have shown that c-Src tyrosine kinase activity is required for maximal transcriptional activation of STAT5b by EGF and that phos-

phorylation of Tyr 845 is required for the tyrosine phosphorylation of STAT5b. Furthermore, a dominant interfering form of STAT5b inhibits DNA synthesis in response to EGF. These studies suggest a model whereby EGFR/c-Src co-overexpression and EGF stimulation lead to the phosphorylation of Tyr845, the recruitment and activation of STAT5b, enhanced STAT5b transcriptional activity, and increased DNA synthesis. Interestingly, STAT5b does not become tyrosine phosphorylated upon GPCR or estrogen receptor stimulation and MAP kinase activation by these receptors is unaltered by the presence of the Tyr845Phe variant of the EGFR. These findings suggest that STAT5b and MAP kinase are either not required or insufficient to transmit growth signals initiated by GPCRs or estrogen receptor, even though these receptors require phosphorylation of Tyr845 on the EGFR for their mitogenic capabilities (Biscardi et al., unpublished results). Such results suggest that substrates other than STAT5b and Shc/ MAP kinase mediate critical growth signals from GPCRs and the estrogen receptor.

D. Summary

Substantial evidence is accumulating to indicate functional synergism between the nonreceptor tyrosine kinase c-Src and the EGFR in promoting the development and progression of human cancers that simultaneously overexpress these proteins. Recently, one mechanism by which this synergy occurs has been uncovered. It involves the EGF-dependent association of c-Src with EGFR and phosphorylation of the receptor by c-Src on residues Tyr845 and Tyr1101. The functional consequences of Tyr1101 phosphorylation are unknown, but phosphorylation of Tyr845 is required for EGF-induced DNA synthesis and activation of members of the STAT family of transcription factors, particularly STAT5b, but not activation of Shc or MAP kinase. Whether the STATs are the predominant mediators of Tyr845-dependent mitogenesis or whether there are other mitogenic signaling pathways that emanate from phosphorylated Tyr845 remains to be determined. Surprisingly, Tyr845 phosphorylation has also been found to be an intermediate in mitogenic signaling from heterologous receptors, such as GPCRs, cytokine receptors, and the estrogen receptor. Thus, EGFR, and specifically phosphorylation of Tyr845 by c-Src, appears to play an important, perhaps widespread role in mediating growth responses to an array of external signals that all contribute to the neoplastic phenotype.

IV. P190 RhoGAP as a Substrate for c-Src

A. Structure of P190 RhoGAP

p190 RhoGAP (p190) was initially identified in v-Src-transformed cells as a highly tyrosine-phosphorylated protein that coprecipitated with the GT-Pase-activating protein (GAP) for p21Ras, p120 RasGAP.^{88,89} Structurally, p190 consists of an Nterminal GTP-binding domain, a middle domain that contains the major site of tyrosine phosphorylation



Figure 5. Schematic diagram of p190RhoGAP and its association with p120RasGAP. p190 consists of an Nterminal GTP-binding domain, a middle domain, and a C-terminal GAP domain that is specific for the Rho family of small GTPases. Tyr1105 (Y1105) in the middle domain is the major site of tyrosine phosphorylation, and c-Src is the kinase responsible for its phosphorylation. The interaction of p190 and p120 is mediated by the two SH2 domains of p120 which bind to tyrosine-phosphorylated residue 1105 and some other unknown region in the middle domain (indicated by the question mark, ?). The amino acid residues that delineate the boundaries for the domains are indicated above the figure. The lower panel depicts the role of Rho in regulating actin stress fiber dynamics. In the GTP-bound state, Rho induces actin stress fiber assembly, while in the GDP-bound state, it permits disassembly. P190 RhoGAP catalyzes the conversion of RhoGTP to RhoGDP, thereby promoting stress fiber disassembly.

(Tyr1105) and mediates binding to p120 RasGAP, and a C-terminal GAP (GTPase-activating protein) domain which has been shown to inactivate the Rho family of small GTPases (Figure 5).⁹⁰⁻⁹⁶ The biological role of the GTP-binding domain of p190 is unknown, although it has been shown to bind to GTP and responds to a GAP-like activity.90,97 The function of the middle domain was also not known until Tvr1105 was shown to be the major in vivo and in vitro site for tyrosine phosphorylation.⁹¹ In addition, the middle domain contains five SH3 domaininteractive PXXP motifs, but binding partners for these PXXP motifs have not yet been identified. The presence of the major site of tyrosine phosphorylation and the PXXP motifs suggest that the middle domain is a protein–protein interaction domain. That p190 serves as a regulator of Rho was suggested by the presence of a GAP domain, which is conserved among other RhoGAPs, including the breakpoint cluster region protein, n-chimerin, and p50 RhoGAP.93,95,98

B. Regulation of Actin Cytoskeletal Events by Rho Family of Small GTPases

The Rho family of GTPases functions in a number of cellular events, including actin cytoskeletal arrangements, cell cycle progression, transformation, and apoptosis.^{99–103} Specifically, the Rho family mediates changes in the actin cytoskeleton in response to growth factors and cell adhesion.¹⁰⁴ This family of small GTPases (~21 kDa) is comprised of many members which include Rho, Rac, and Cdc42.¹⁰⁵ Rho-GTP induces the formation of actin stress fibers and focal adhesions, Rac-GTP regulates cortical actin

polymerization and induces lamellipodia and membrane ruffling, while Cdc42-GTP induces filopodia formation.^{106–109} In vivo, p190 RhoGAP activity has been shown to be specific for Rho, as microinjection of the p190 GAP domain into cells causes actin stress fiber disassembly but does not affect membrane ruffling.93 p190 is thought to induce actin stress fiber disassembly by inactivating Rho (Figure 5). This is accomplished through activation of Rho's intrinsic GTPase activity, which results in the conversion of Rho-GTP to Rho-GDP. Since active Rho-GTP is required for actin stress fiber assembly, generation of inactive Rho-GDP is presumed to lead to actin stress fiber disassembly (Figure 5). A number of downstream effectors of Rho family members have been identified. For a summary of Rho family targets and how actin filament assembly and disassembly are regulated by them, the reader is referred to several reviews.^{105,110}

Actin cytoskeleton dynamics are important for adhesion, motility, and cell cycle progression. Treatment of cells with the actin-disrupting drug cytochalasin D has been shown to inhibit DNA synthesis induced by EGF as well as other growth factors.¹¹¹⁻¹¹³ These findings suggest that actin cytoskeletal integrity is needed for cell cycle progression into S phase. However, the molecular relationship between actin disassembly and cell cycle progression has not been well defined. Later stages of the cell cycle, such as mitosis, also involve changes in the actin cytoskeleton, particularly during cytokinesis.¹¹⁴ Since morphological transformation by v-Src and growth factor stimulation of cells (which involves c-Src) both induce alterations in the actin cytoskeleton, it has been postulated that c-Src plays a key role in regulating actin dynamics that are important for cell growth and proliferation.115.116

C. Tyrosine Phosphorylation of P190 by c-Src

The hypothesis that p190RhoGAP may mediate some of the effects of c-Src on the actin cytoskeleton was derived from experiments which identified p190 as a c-Src substrate. Chang et al. ^{116,117} demonstrated that the level of tyrosine phosphorylation of p190 correlated directly with the level of c-Src in cells and not with growth factor (EGF) stimulation. Specifically, p190 tyrosine phosphorylation was enhanced when wild-type c-Src (K⁺ c-Src) was overexpressed in C3H10T1/2 murine fibroblasts and decreased below normal levels in cells overexpressing kinasedefective c-Src (K⁻ c-Src). A kinetic analysis of p190 localization in Neo control, K⁺ c-Src overexpressors, and K⁻ c-Src overexpressors using fluorescence microscopy revealed that p190 is diffusely distributed throughout the cytoplasm in all three types of resting fibroblasts. Upon EGF stimulation, p190 rapidly and transiently condenses into wavelike arcs in the cytoplasm that radiate away from the nucleus. In K⁺ c-Src overexpressors, p190 arc formation is accelerated, whereas in K⁻ c-Src overexpressors, p190 arc formation is delayed as compared to the Neo control cells. The additional finding that the time course for maximal actin stress fiber disassembly induced by

EGF closely parallels the kinetics for the redistribution of p190 into the arcs in each of the three cell lines suggested that the localization of p190 into arcs is important for actin stress fiber disassembly. Although these correlative studies suggested a role for c-Src phosphorylation of p190 in regulating EGFinduced actin cytoskeletal rearrangements, they did not directly demonstrate that tyrosine phosphorylation of p190 is required for such events.

To directly determine if c-Src phosphorylation of p190 is necessary for EGF-induced actin stress fiber disassembly in C3H10T1/2 murine fibroblasts, a p190 structure/function analysis was performed in our laboratory. In these experiments, GST-tagged fusion proteins of the isolated p190 GAP domain (aa 1261-1469), the combined wild-type middle domain/GAP protein (aa 380-1469), or a Tyr1105Phe middle domain/GAP mutant (aa 380–1469) were microinjected into Neo cells, and injected cells were then stimulated with EGF. Microinjection of the GAP domain alone into normal fibroblasts caused constitutive actin stress fiber disassembly in the absence or presence of EGF stimulation. In contrast, when the wild-type middle domain/GAP protein was injected, constitutive disassembly of actin was ablated and EGF regulation was restored (i.e., inducible and transient disassembly). These results suggest that the p190 middle domain negatively regulates the GAP domain in vivo¹⁸⁶ and serves as the structure that receives the disassembly signal from the EGFR. Further studies, wherein the Tyr1105Phe middle domain/GAP was injected, demonstrated that phosphorylation of Tyr1105 is a positive regulator of GAP activity and required for EGF-induced actin disassembly. Thus, two signals appear to be necessary for growth factor-regulated actin disassembly, c-Src phosphorylation of p190 and growth factor (EGF) treatment. Additional studies suggested that EGF treatment is needed to remove a negative regulator of the RhoGAP domain from the middle domain and that phosphorylated Tyr1105 serves as a docking site for SH2-containing proteins.

A candidate for one of the proteins that binds Tyr1105 and may regulate p190 RhoGAP activity is p120 RasGAP. The interaction between p190 and p120 has been fully characterized and is speculated to link the Ras and Rho signaling pathways. In fact, binding of p190 to p120 inhibits the RasGAP activity of p120, which results in increased levels of GTPbound Ras. Elevated Ras-GTP levels in turn lead to enhanced mitogenesis.¹¹⁷⁻¹¹⁹ However, how might p120 RasGAP binding to p190 affect p190 RhoGAP activty? The amino-terminus of p120 contains a tandem arrangement of SH2-SH3-SH2 domains that have been proposed to mediate binding to p190 (Figure 5). Structure-function analyses of p120 Ras-GAP have demonstrated that the two SH2 domains synergistically bind tyrosine-phosphorylated p190.^{118,120,121} These findings suggest that the interaction of p190 with p120 may be mediated by dual phosphotyrosine sites on p190. Results from mutagenesis and transient overexpression studies led Hu and Settleman⁹² to propose that complex formation between p190 and p120 requires phosphorylation of Tyr1087 and Tyr1105 in p190 and that the dual p-Tyr-SH2 interaction results in a conformational change in p120 that exposes the SH3 domain of p120 to additional binding proteins (Figure 5). Interestingly, both Tyr1087 and Tyr1105 of p190 are in a YXXPXD motif that is thought to be recognized by the SH2 domain of p120.¹²² However, tryptic phosphopeptide and mass spectrometry analyses of p190 from either Neo control or C3H10T1/2 murine fibroblasts overexpressing c-Src (K⁺ c-Src) revealed that only Tyr1105 is phosphorylated in vivo and that the overall phosphorylation pattern of p190 does not change appreciably upon growth factor stimulation.⁹¹ Furthermore, coimmunoprecipitation of p190 and p120 is observed when p190 is tyrosine phosphorylated at low or even undetectable levels.^{91,92,117,120} Together, these observations suggest that mechanisms other than phosphotyrosine-SH2 binding may regulate the interaction of p190 with p120. In particular, these data indicate that if the interaction of p190 and p120 is direct, then one of the SH2 domains of p120 is binding in a phosphotyrosine-independent manner. Since p190 is also heavily serine phosphorylated, it has been suggested that phosphoserine residues may contribute to the binding of p190 and p120.91 In fact, there are numerous examples of phosphoserine-dependent interactions with SH2 domains.^{123–129} Furthermore, in vitro binding of the purified p120 SH2/3/2 protein of p120 RasGAP to phosphorylated Tyr1105 of the p190 GSTmiddle domain/GAP protein does not alter p190's RhoGAP activity.¹⁸⁶ This finding leads to the speculation that additional proteins, perhaps SH3-containing proteins (that bind the PXXP motifs of p190) may be recruited to the p120/p190 complex by EGF and induce conformational changes in the p190 middle domain that affect RhoGAP activity.

The concept that c-Src regulates p190 RhoGAP activity and thus Rho-mediated actin dynamics is supported by numerous correlative reports in the literature. Although in the murine C3H10T1/2 fibroblasts system, EGF stimulation does not alter the level of tyrosine phosphorylation of p190,91,116 for some ligands, tyrosine phosphorylation of p190 increases upon stimulation. For example, engagement of $\beta 1$ integrins by plating cells on specific extracellular matrix proteins causes an increase in p190 tyrosine phosphorylation that is dependent on c-Src.^{130,131} Furthermore, Arthur et al.¹³⁰ demonstrated that increases in p190 tyrosine phosphorylation by c-Src correlate with an increase in immunoprecipitated p190 RhoGAP activity. These findings suggest that tyrosine phosphorylation of p190 may be regulated differently, depending upon the ligand/receptor pathways that are activated. One potential mechanism for this specificity may be preferential activation of different p190 family members. The p190 family consists of at least two members, p190A and p190B.95,132 P190B is 51% homologous with p190A and appears to be involved in β integrin receptor signaling. Although the proteins share only partial identity, distinguishing between their biological actions is problematic due to lack of specific antibodies. Recently, experiments performed by Chiarugi et al.¹³³

have identified a low molecular weight protein tyrosine phosphatase (LMW–PTPase) that dephosphorylates p190, which they suggest inactivates p190 RhoGAP activity. Such findings further support the idea that tyrosine phosphorylation of 190 is regulatable. Interestingly, the activity of the LMW–PTPase itself appears to be modified by c-Src phosphorylation. Studies performed by Fincham et al.¹³⁴ also demonstrate a positive correlation between tyrosine phosphorylation of p190 by v-Src and actin stress fiber disassembly. The finding that expression of an activated form of RhoA can suppress the v-Src induced cytoskeletal disruption implicates p190 as a candidate effector of Src-induced cytoskeletal disruption.

D. Summary

In summary, the RhoGAP activity of p190 appears to be regulated in part by c-Src phosphorylation of Tyr1105. The model derived from the microinjection studies¹⁸⁶ is depicted in Figure 6. According to this model, c-Src phosphorylation of p190 is necessary but not sufficient to induce actin stress fiber disassembly. An additional signal is required from the EGFR. The nature of this signal is not known but is the focus of work in progress.

The function of p190 in cells is probably much more complicated than indicated by the actin cytoskeletal studies. Results of additional studies suggest that upon transient overexpression of full length p190, the GTP-binding domain of p190 participates in the regulation of cell shape⁹⁶ (B. Dukes et al., manuscript in preparation). Recent studies performed in our laboratory suggest that p190 mediates cell cycle progression or cell survival signals independently of its GAP domain (B. Dukes et al., manuscript in preparation). Together, these findings indicate that p190 may play multiple roles in cell signaling.



Figure 6. Model for regulation of EGF-induced actin cytoskeletal dynamics by p190 domains. (A) Microinjection of the GAP domain of p190 causes constitutive actin stress fiber disassembly in the absence or presence of EGF stimulation, but the fusion of the middle domain to the GAP domain prevents constitutive disassembly and restores EGF regulation to the process (B). That phosphorylation of Tyr1105 by c-Src is necessary for actin stress fiber disassembly is shown by the inability of EGF to induce disassembly when the Tyr1105Phe middle domain/GAP mutant is microinjected (C). The figure depicts cells with (striated) and without (clear) actin stress fibers.

V. Focal Adhesion Kinase (FAK) as a Substrate for c-Src

A. Src and FAK as Regulators of Adhesion Signaling

Normal cellular growth control, which reflects a balance of proliferation, differentiation and death, is a carefully regulated process that responds to environmental cues, contributed largely by serum growth factors, and adhesive influences, provided by the extracellular matrix (ECM). Adhesion of cells to the ECM is mediated by the integrin family of heterodimeric receptors.^{135,136} Engagement of integrin receptors with their extracellular ligands leads to the formation of well-defined structures (termed focal adhesions) that link the ECM with cytoplasmic actin cvtoskeleton (Figure 7).^{136,137} It is now clear that these sites of ECM-integrin adhesion are in fact, dynamic structures, varying in size and organization.^{138,139} These adhesions are comprised of a number of abundant cytoskeletal proteins (for example, vinculin, talin, alpha-actinin) as well as several cytoplasmic protein tyrosine kinases, including members of the Src family and focal adhesion kinase (FAK).^{136,140} Recruitment of protein tyrosine kinases to focal adhesions leads to their activation and the subsequent tyrosine phosphorylation of multiple focal complex-associated proteins including FAK, paxillin and Cas. Inhibitor studies provide evidence that tyrosine phosphorylation plays an important role in the overall organization of adhesion complexes and their dynamic regulation.^{136,137}

B. FAK/c-Src Binding and Activation

The protein tyrosine kinase FAK was originally identified as a protein whose tyrosine phosphoryla-



Figure 7. Focal adhesion. Transmembrane integrin receptors link components of the extracellular matrix (ECM), including fibronectin, to the internal cytoskeleton consisting of actin microfilaments. This link is facilitated by several protein–protein interactions involving paxillin, tensin, vinculin, talin, and α -actinin. The focal adhesion also contains nonreceptor tyrosine kinases, FAK and Src, that become phosphorylated and activated upon integrin engagement. Activated FAK and Src subsequently phosphorylate Cas, a multifunctional adapter protein, and paxillin. See text for additional details.



Figure 8. Schematic representation of the organization of the domains of focal adhesion kinase. The N-terminal domain shares similarity with Band 4.1 proteins and directs interactions with integrins and growth factor receptors. The central domain is the catalytic domain. The C-terminal domain contains sites for multiple protein–protein interactions. SI denotes Site I, an interaction site with the SH3 domain of Cas. Tyr397 is the major site of autophosphorylation and a site of interaction with the SH2 domain of Src. FAT denotes the region required for focal adhesion targeting. Paxillin interacts with sequences that overlap the FAT domain. Additional sites of tyrosine phosphorylation are indicated.

tion increased upon transformation of cells with v-Src.¹⁴¹ FAK is a structurally distinct nonreceptor protein tyrosine kinase comprised of a central catalytic domain, flanked by an N-terminal domain that has sequence similarity with band 4.1 proteins and a C-terminal domain that mediates numerous protein-protein interactions (Figure 8). In normal embryonic fibroblasts, attachment and spreading of cells on ECM proteins leads to the rapid recruitment of FAK to the focal adhesion complex, its concurrent phosphorylation on tyrosine, and activation.¹⁴²⁻¹⁴⁶ These events require integrin clustering.¹⁴⁷ The targeting of FAK to adhesion complexes is mediated by an approximately 100 amino acid domain within the C-terminus, termed the Focal Adhesion Targeting (FAT) region (Figure 8). Sequences within the FAT domain are both necessary and sufficient to target FAK to adhesion complexes,¹⁴⁸ and the integrity of this region is essential for FAK signaling^{149,150} (Figure 8). FAK has also been shown to bind the short cytoplasmic domains of β_1 and β_3 integrins in vitro.¹⁵¹ These observations suggest a mechanism whereby integrin clustering stimulates FAK recruitment to nascent focal complexes, oligomerization of FAK and subsequent transphosphorylation.

Cell spreading on ECM proteins results in the tyrosine phosphorylation of FAK on tyrosine 397 (Tyr397) (Figure 8) and the formation of stable complexes with Src family members.^{152,153} Phosphorylation at Tyr397 correlates with increased catalytic activity of FAK.^{145,154} and is required for the subsequent adhesion-dependent tyrosine phosphorylation of other focal complex-associated proteins such as paxillin and Cas.^{155–159} The phosphorylation on Tyr397 creates a high affinity binding site recognized by the SH2 domain of Src family kinases.¹⁵² The sequences surrounding Tyr397 (...YAEI...) are highly conserved in FAK proteins of all species and closely resemble the sequences comprising the consensus Src SH2 binding site, YEEI.¹⁸ Additional experiments have revealed that a consensus Src SH3 binding site residing upstream of Tyr397 functions as a ligand for the SH3 domain of Src.¹⁶⁰ A mutation in FAK that destroys the Src SH3 binding reduces the efficiency



Figure 9. Schematic representation of the proposed interactions of FAK and Src. The large black arrow denotes the activation of Src and FAK in response to integrin clustering. The small arrows denote FAK/Src-mediated phosphorylation of Cas and paxillin. See text for additional details.

of adhesion-induced FAK tyrosine phosphorylation and the tyrosine phosphorylation of the focal adhesion protein paxillin.¹⁶⁰ Finally, binding of Src to FAK leads to the hypophosphorylation of the negative regulatory site of Src (Tyr527) and the coordinate increase in tyrosine phosphorylation of paxillin.^{155,161} FAK mutants deficient in Src binding (e.g., Tyr397-Phe) fail to effectively induce the translocation of Src to focal adhesion structures.¹⁶¹ These observations suggest a mechanism for Src activation by which the binding of Src SH3 and SH2 domains to phosphorylated Tyr397 and the upstream Src SH3 binding region serves to relieve the intramolecular constraints within Src, thereby promoting autophosphorylation of Src, an increase in Src catalytic activity,^{152,161} and the concomitant dephosphorylation of the Src regulatory site of phosphorylation, Tyr527 (Figure 9).

C. c-Src/FAK Substrates

Activation of the FAK-Src complex is central to regulation of downstream signaling pathways that control cell spreading, cell movement, cell proliferation and cell survival. Several focal adhesion proteins, including FAK itself, Cas, and paxillin, are substrates of the bipartite FAK/c-Src kinase complex.^{154–159,162–164} The FAK/c-Src kinase complex stimulates phosphorylation of FAK on tyrosines 576/577, 861, and 925. Tyrosines 576/577, located in the kinase domain, are Src substrates.¹⁵⁴ In vitro phosphorylation of these sites is enhanced by the presence of Src. In addition, a kinase defective mutant of FAK that is incapable of binding ATP is phosphorylated at Tyr576/577 by Src to the same extent as wild-type FAK. Phosphorylation of these sites stimulates maximal FAK kinase activity. Finally, FAK mutants lacking Tyr576/ 577 fail to restore cell migration to FAK null cells. Thus, by analogy with other tyrosine kinases including Src, phosphorylation of these sites likely stabilizes FAK in an active conformation to facilitate interaction with substrates.

Src phosphorylation of FAK on Tyr861¹⁶² creates a potential binding site for SH2 domain-containing proteins, although to date, none have been identified. Phosphorylation of Tyr925 has been observed in v-Src transformed cells, generating a docking site for Grb2.¹⁶³ The interaction with Grb2 leads to the recruitment of SOS and activation of the Ras-MAPK signal transduction pathway.¹⁶³

The identification and characterization of FAK binding partners has provided important information about how FAK serves to mediate signaling from adhesion complexes. Two adhesion complex proteins, talin and paxillin, have been identified as FAT binding partners^{165–167} (Figure 8). Paxillin binding to FAK is mediated by sequences which significantly overlap the region required for focal adhesion targeting.^{166,167} Because paxillin has been shown to bind directly to the cytoplasmic domains of integrin receptors^{151,168} as well as to the focal adhesion protein vinculin, paxillin (or paxillin-like proteins) may function as the "docking partner" for FAK in adhesion complexes. The interaction of FAK with paxillin leads to phosphorylation of paxillin following integrin-mediated adhesion.¹⁵⁵ FAK phosphorylates paxillin on Tyr118¹⁶⁴ while Src mediates paxillin phosphorylation on Tyr31.¹⁵⁵ Phosphorylation of these sites creates binding sites for the adapter protein Crk.¹⁵⁵ Mutation of these sites to phenylalanine blocks Crk binding and impairs cell motility¹⁶⁹ (although a recent report¹⁷⁰ contradicts this observation).

The C-terminal domain of FAK is rich in proteinprotein interaction sites. A proline-rich sequence designated Site I (Figure 8) provides the major binding motif recognized by the SH3 domain of Cas, a multi-functional linker protein.^{157,158,171} Upon integrin clustering, Cas is localized to adhesion complexes and is \bar{p} hosphorylated on tyrosine^{156-158,171,172} by both FAK and Src. FAK phosphorylates Cas on tyrosines in the sequence ... YDYVHL... located in the Č-terminal domain of Cas.¹⁵⁶ Phosphorylation of this site creates a binding site for the SH2 domain of Src while a proline rich sequence located approximately 20-30 amino acids upstream binds the SH3 domain of Src, resulting in activation of additional Src molecules in focal adhesions.¹⁷³ Src phosphorylates Cas on up to 15 YXXP motifs located within the substrate binding domain of Cas.¹⁷⁴ Following phosphorylation of these tyrosines, the adapter protein Crk binds^{158,174} and initiates a signaling cascade that leads to the activation of the GTPase Rac, a key regulator of cell motility.^{175,176} Mutants in FAK lacking the binding site for Cas are compromised in signaling to downstream effectors and show defects in cell migration.¹⁷⁷ In addition, mutants of Cas lacking the substrate binding domain are defective in migration.¹⁷⁸ Thus, CAS is a key component of focal adhesions and required for cell movement.

D. Summary

Cellular adhesion regulates growth and motility, at least in part, by signaling through FAK/Src tyrosine kinase complexes. The ability of cells to evade this pathway results in oncogenic transformation. Furthermore, alterations in adhesion-dependent signal transduction regulate tumor metastasis by conferring typically nonmotile cells the ability to detach from native ECM and migrate to distal sites. The pronounced alterations in cell shape and cell adhesion exhibited by v-Src transformed cells point to the role of Src in regulating elements of cytoskeletal organization.¹⁵ FAK, initially identified as a substrate for oncogenic Src has emerged as a key regulator of integrin signaling.

In addition, elevated FAK expression and activity have been observed in a number of human cancer cell lines with increasing tumorigenic potential.¹⁷⁹⁻¹⁸⁴ Therefore, understanding the mechanisms whereby these kinases propagate adhesion-dependent regulatory signals is important for understanding defects that arise during malignant transformation.

VI. Glossary

EGF	epidermal growth factor
GAP	GTPase activating protein
FAK	focal adhesion kinase
ER	estrogen receptor
GPCRs	G protein-coupled receptors
STAT	signal transducer and activator of transcrip-
	tion
PLCγ	phospholipase C gamma
Shc	Src and collagen homologous protein
SH2	Src homology 2 domain
SH3	Src homology 3 domain
GTPase	guanine nucleotide triphosphatase
MAP kinase	microtubule-associated protein kinase
MEK	MAP-ERK kinase
PI-3 kinase	phosphatidyl inositol-3 kinase
ECM	extracellular matrix

VII. Acknowledgments

The authors thank C. Martin for his artistic contribution to the figures, collating the bibliography, and submission of the final form of this manuscript. The work cited from the S.J.P. laboratory on c-Src, the EGFR, and p190 RhoGAP was supported by Grant Nos. CA71449 and CA39438 from DHHS and Grant No. 4621 from the Council for Tobacco Research. The work cited from the J.T.P. laboratory on FAK was supported by Grant No. CA40042 from DHHS.

VIII. References

- (1) Thomas, S. M.; Brugge, J. S. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 1997, 13, 513
- (2) Biscardi, J. S.; Tice, D. A.; Parsons, S. J. Adv. Cancer Res. 1999, 76, 61.
- (3) Yu, X. M.; Salter, M. W. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1999, 96, 7697
- (4) Kazlauskas, A. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 1994, 4, 5.
- van der Geer, P.; Hunter, T.; Lindberg, R. A. Annu. Rev. Cell Biol. **1994**, 10, 251. (5)
- Schlessinger, J. Cell 2000, 100, 293.
- Parsons, J. T.; Martin, K. H.; Slack, J. K.; Taylor, J. M.; Weed, (7)S. A. Oncogene 2000, 19, 5606.
- Rous, P. J. Exp. Med. 1910, 12, 344. (9) Bishop, J. M. Cell 1991, 64, 235.
- (10) Brown, M. T.; Cooper, J. A. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1996, 1287, 121
- (11) Parsons, S. J.; Creutz, C. E. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. **1986**, *134*, 736.
- (12) Kaplan, K. B.; Swedlow, J. R.; Varmus, H. E.; Morgan, D. O. *J. Cell Biol.* **1992**, *118*, 321.
- (13) Resh, M. D. Cell 1994, 76, 411.
- Wilson, L. K.; Luttrell, D. K.; Parsons, J. T.; Parsons, S. J. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1989, 9, 1536.
- (15) Parsons, J. T.; Weber, M. J. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. **1989**, *147*, 80.
- Yu, H.; Chen, J. K.; Feng, S.; Dalgarno, D. C.; Brauer, A. W.; Schreiber, S. L. Cell 1994, 76, 933. (16)
- (17)Yu, H.; Rosen, M. K.; Shin, T. B.; Seidel-Dugan, C.; Brugge, J. S.; Schreiber, S. L. Science 1992, 258, 1665.

- (18) Songyang, Z.; Shoelson, S. E.; Chaudhuri, M.; Gish, G.; Pawson, T.; Haser, W. G.; King, F.; Roberts, T.; Ratnofsky, S.; Lechleider, R. J. *Cell* **1993**, *72*, 767.
- (19) Pawson, T.; Schlessinger, J. *Curr. Biol.* 1993, *3*, 434.
 (20) Zhou, S.; Carraway, K. L., III.; Eck, M. J.; Harrison, S. C.; Feldman, R. A.; Mohammadi, M.; Schlessinger, J.; Hubbard, S. R.; Smith, D. P.; Eng, C. *Nature* 1995, *373*, 536.
 (21) Harris S. L. Origin, A. M.; Marter, T. Schward, 1998, 244, 49.
- (21) Hanks, S. J.; Quinn, A. M.; Hunter, T. *Science* 1988, *241*, 42.
 (22) Okada, M.; Nada, S.; Yamanashi, Y.; Yamamoto, T.; Nakagawa, (22)
- H. J. Biol. Chem. **1991**, 266, 24249. Yamaguchi, H.; Hendrickson, W. A. Nature **1996**, 384, 484.
- (23)
- (24) Sicheri, F.; Moarefi, I.; Kuriyan, J. Nature 1997, 385, 602.
 (25) Xu, W.; Harrison, S. C.; Eck, M. J. Nature 1997, 385, 595.
- (26) Eck, M. J.; Atwell, S. K.; Shoelson, S. E.; Harrison, S. C. Nature 1994. 368. 764.
- Cartwright, C. A.; Eckhart, W.; Simon, S.; Kaplan, P. L. Cell (27)1987, 49, 83.
- (28)Kmiecik, T. E.; Shalloway, D. Cell 1987, 49, 65.
- Piwnica-Worms, H.; Saunders: K. B.; Roberts, T. M.; Smith, A. (29)E.; Cheng, S. H. Cell 1987, 49, 75.
- Reynolds, A. B.; Vila, J.; Lansing, T. J.; Potts, W. M.; Weber, M. (30)J.; Parsons, J. T. EMBO J. **1987**, 6, 2359.
- (31) Shalloway, D.; Coussens, P. M.; Yaciuk, P. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1984, 81, 7071.
- (32) Luttrell, D. K.; Luttrell, L. M.; Parsons, S. J. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1988, 8, 497.
- (33) Irby, R. B.; Mao, W.; Coppola, D.; Kang, J.; Loubeau, J. M.; Trudeau, W.; Karl, R.; Fujita, D. J.; Jove, R.; Yeatman, T. J. Nat. Genet. 1999, 21, 187
- (34) Ottenhoff-Kalff, A. E.; Rijksen, G.; van Beurden, E. A.; Hennipman, A.; Michels, A. A.; Staal, G. E. Cancer Res. 1992, 52, 4773
- (35) Verbeek, B. S.; Vroom, T. M.; Adriaansen-Slot, S. S.; Ottenhoff-Kalff, A. E.; Geertzema, J. G.; Hennipman, A.; Rijksen, G. J. Pathol. 1996, 180, 383.
- (36) Biscardi, J. S.; Belsches, A. P.; Parsons, S. J. Mol. Carcinog. **1998**, *21*, 261.
- Rosen, N.; Bolen, J. B.; Schwartz, A. M.; Cohen, P.; DeSeau, V.; Israel, M. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1986, 261, 13754.
- (38) Bolen, J. B.; Veillette, A.; Schwartz, A. M.; DeSeau, V.; Rosen, N. Oncogene Res. 1987, 1, 149.
- Cartwright, C. A.; Meisler, A. I.; Eckhart, W. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1990, 87, 558. (39)
- (40) Mazurenko, N. N.; Kogen, E. A.; Zborovskaia, I. B.; Sukhova, N. M.; Kiselev, F. L. *Vopr. Onkol.* **1991**, *37*, 683.
 (41) Maa, M. C.; Leu, T. H.; McCarley, D. J.; Schatzman, R. C.; Parsons, S. J. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **1995**, *92*, 6981.
- Roche, S.; Koegl, M.; Barone, M. V.; Roussel, M. F.; Courtneidge, S. A. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **1995**, *15*, 1102. (42)
- (43) Guy, C. T.; Muthuswamy, S. K.; Cardiff, R. D.; Soriano, P.; Muller, W. J. *Genes Dev.* **1994**, *8*, 23.
 (44) Klinghoffer, R. A.; Sachsenmaier, C.; Cooper, J. A.; Soriano, P. *EMBO J.* **1999**, *18*, 2459.
- (45) Heldin, C. H. Cancer Surv. 1996, 27, 7.
- Weiss, F. U.; Daub, H.; Ullrich, A. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 1997, (46)7.80
- (47) Erpel, T.; Courtneidge, S. A. *Curr. Opin. Cell Biol.* 1995, *7*, 176.
 (48) Bonfini, L.; Migliaccio, E.; Pelicci, G.; Lanfrancone, L.; Pelicci,
- P. G. Trends Čell Biol. 1996, 21, 257.
- (49) Denhardt, D. T. *Biochem. J.* **1996**, *318*, 729.
 (50) Velu, T. J.; Beguinot, L.; Vass, W. C.; Willingham, M. C.; Merlino, G. T.; Pastan, I.; Lowy, D. R. Science 1987, 238, 1408.
- (51)Khazaie, K.; Schirrmacher, V.; Lichtner, R. B. Cancer Metastasis Rev. 1993, 12, 255
- (52)Bolla, M.; Chedin, M.; Souvignet, C.; Marron, J.; Arnould, C.; Chambaz, E. Breast Cancer Res. Treat. 1990, 16, 97.
- (53)Toi, M.; Osaki, A.; Yamada, H.; Toge, T. Eur. J. Cancer 1991, 27. 977.
- (54) Sainsbury, J. R.; Farndon, J. R.; Needham, G. K.; Malcolm, A. J.; Harris, A. L. *Lancet* **1987**, *1*, 1398.
 Harris, J. R.; Lippmann, M. E.; Veronesi, U.; Willett, W. N. Engl.
- J. Med. 1992, 327, 473.
- (56) Libermann, T. A.; Nusbaum, H. R.; Rzaon, N.; Kris, R.; Lax, I.; Soreq, H.; Whittle, N.; Waterfield, M. D.; Ullrich, A.; Schlessinger, J. Nature 1985, 313, 144.
- Wong, A. J.; Ruppert, J. M.; Bigner, S. H.; Grzeschik, C. H.; Humphrey, P. A.; Bigner, D. S.; Vogelstein, B. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **1992**, *89*, 2965.
- (58)Lichtner, R. B.; Kaufmann, A. M.; Kittmann, A.; Rohde-Schulz, B.; Walter, J.; Williams, L.; Ullrich, A.; Schirrmacher, V.; Khazaie, K. Oncogene 1995, 10, 1823.
- (59) Biscardi, J. S.; Maa, M. C.; Tice, D. A.; Cox, M. E.; Leu, T. H.; Parsons, S. J. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1999**, *274*, 8335. Stover, D. R.; Becker, M.; Liebetanz, J.; Lydon, N. B. *J. Biol.*
- Chem. 1995, 270, 15591.
- Salh, B.; Marotta, A.; Matthewson, C.; Ahluwalia, M.; Flint, J.; (61) Owen, D.; Pelech, S. Anticancer Res. 1999, 19, 731.
- (62)
- Guen, D., Harden, W. Carcinogenesis 1999, 20, 1201.
 Ellis, L.; Clauser, E.; Morgan, D. O.; Edery, M.; Roth, R. A.;
 Rutter, W. J. Cell 1986, 45, 721. (63)

- (64) Fantl, W. J.; Escobedo, J. A.; Williams, L. T. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1989, 9. 4473.
- (65) van der Geer, P.; Hunter, T. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **1991**, *11*, 4698.
 (66) Tice, D. A.; Biscardi, J. S.; Nickles, A. L.; Parsons, S. J. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Natl. Sci. U.S.A.* **1999**, *96*, 1415.
- (67) Chiang, G. G.; Sefton, B. M. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 6055.
- (68) Pullen, N.; Dennis, P. B.; Andjelkovic, M.; Dufner, A.; Kozma, S. C.; Hemmings, B. A.; Thomas, G. Science 1998, 279, 707.
- (69) Park, J.; Leong, M. L.; Buse, P.; Maiyar, A. C.; Firestone, G. L.; Hemmings, B. A. *EMBO J.* **1999**, *18*, 3024.
- (70) Karin, M. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 27339.
- (71) Molenaar, W.; Kranenburg, O.; Postma, F. R.; Zondag, C. M. *Curr. Opin. Cell Biol.* **1997**, *9*, 168.
 (72) Luttrell, L. M.; Della, R. G.; van, B. T.; Luttrell, D. K.; Lefkowitz, R. J. J. Biol. Chem. **1997**, *272*, 4637.
- (73)Ptasznik, A.; Gewirtz, A. M. Arch. Immunol. Ther. Exp. (Warsz.) 2000, 48, 27.
- (74)Prenzel, N.; Zwick, E.; Daub, H.; Leserer, M.; Abraham, R.; Wallasch, C.; Ullrich, A. Nature 1999, 402, 884.
- (75) Liu, K. D.; Gaffen, S. L.; Goldsmith, M. A. Curr. Opin. Immunol. 1998, 10, 271.
- (76) Mangelsdorf, D. J.; Thummel, C.; Beato, M.; Herrlich, P.; Schutz, G.; Umesono, K.; Blumberg, B.; Kastner, P.; Mark, M.; Chambon, P. Cell 1995, 83, 835.
- (77) Leaman, D. W.; Leung, S.; Li, X.; Stark, G. R. FASEB J. 1996, 10, 1578.
- (78) Wells, J. A.; de Vos, A. M. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1996, 65, 609.
 (79) Watson, C. J.; Miller, W. R. Br. J. Cancer 1995, 71, 840.
- (80) Sartor, C. I.; Dziubinski, M. L.; Yu, C. L.; Jove, R.; Ethier, S. P. Cancer Res. 1997, 57, 978.
- Bromberg, J. F.; Horvath, C. M.; Besser, D.; Lathem, W. W.; Darnell, J. E., Jr. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **1998**, *18*, 2553. (81)
- Turkson, J.; Bowman, T.; Garcia, R.; Caldenhoven, E.; De Groot, (82)R. P.; Jove, R. Mol. Cell Biol. 1998, 18, 2545.
- (83) De Groot, R. P.; Raaijmakers, J. A.; Lammers, J. W.; Jove, R.; Koenderman, L. *Blood* 1999, *94*, 1108.
- Olayioye, M. A.; Beuvink, I.; Horsch, K.; Daly, J. M.; Hynes, N. (84)E. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 17209.
- (85) Kazansky, A. V.; Kabotyanski, E. B.; Wyszomierski, S. L.; Mancini, M. A.; Rosen, J. M. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 22484.
- (86)Garcia, R.; Bowman, T. L.; Niu, G.; Yu, H.; Minton, S.; Muro-Cacho, C. A.; Ku, N. N.; Falcone, R.; Cox, C. E.; Parsons, S. J.; Laudano, A.; Gazit, A.; Levitzki, A.; Kraker, A.; Jove, R. Oncogene 2001, 20, 2499.
- (87) Garcia, R.; Yu, C. L.; Hudnall, A.; Catlett, R.; Nelson, K. L.; Smithgall, T.; Fujita, D. J.; Ethier, S. P.; Jove, R. Cell Growth Differ. 1997, 8, 1267.
- Ellis, C.; Moran, M.; McCormick, F.; Pawson, T. *Nature* **1990**, *343*, 377. (88)
- (89) Bouton, A. H.; Kanner, S. B.; Vines, R. R.; Wang, H. C.; Gibbs, J. B.; Parsons, J. T. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **1991**, *11*, 945.
- (90) Foster, R.; Hu, K. Q.; Shaywitz, D. A.; Settleman, J. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1994, 14, 7173.
- (91)Roof, R. W.; Haskell, M. D.; Dukes, B. D.; Sherman, N.; Kinter, M.; Parsons, S. J. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1998, 18, 7052.
- (92) Hu, K. Q.; Settleman, J. EMBO J. 1997, 16, 473.
- Ridley, A. J.; Self, A. J.; Kasmi, F.; Paterson, H. F.; Hall, A.; Marshall, C. J.; Ellis, C. *EMBO J.* **1993**, *12*, 5151. (93)
- (94) Settleman, J.; Albright, C. F.; Foster, L. C.; Weinberg, R. A. Nature 1992, 359, 153.
- (95) Settleman, J.; Narasimhan, V.; Foster, L. C.; Weinberg, R. A. Cell 1992, 69, 539.
- (96) Tatsis, N.; Lannigan, D. A.; Macara, I. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 34631.
- (97) Roof, R. W.; Dukes, B. D.; Chang, J. H.; Parsons, S. J. FEBS Lett.. 2000. Apr 21 472, 117.
- (98) Lamarche, N.; Hall, A. Trends Genet. 1994, 10, 436.
- (99) Aspenstrom, P. Exp. Cell Res. 1999, 246, 20.
- (100) Kjoller, L.; Hall, A. Exp. Cell Res. 1999, 253, 166.
- (101) Mackay, D. J.; Hall, A. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 20685.
 (102) Settleman, J. Prog. Mol. Subcell. Biol. 1999, 22, 201.
- (103) Zohn, I. M.; Campbell, S. L.; Khosravi-Far, R.; Rossman, K. L.; Der, C. J. Oncogene 1998, 17, 1415.
- (104) Schoenwaelder, S. M.; Burridge, K. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 1999, 11. 274.
- (105) Bishop, A. L.; Hall, A. Biochem. J. 2000, 348 Pt 2, 241.
- (106) Kozma, R.; Ahmed, S.; Best, A.; Lim, L. Mol. Cell Biol. 1995, 15. 1942.
- (107) Nobes, C. D.; Hall, A. Cell 1995, 81, 53.
- (108) Ridley, A. J.; Hall, A. Cell 1992, 70, 389.
- (109) Ridley, A. J.; Hall, A.; Paterson, H. F.; Johnston, C. L.; Diekmann, D. Cell 1992, 70, 401.
- (110) Kaibuchi, K.; Kuroda, S.; Amano, M. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1999, 68, 459
- Bohmer, R. M.; Scharf, E.; Assoian, R. K. Mol. Biol. Cell 1996, (111)7, 101.
- (112) Sherline, P.; Mascardo, R. N. J. Cell Biol. 1982, 93, 507.

- (113) Tsakiridis, T.; Bergman, A.; Somwar, R.; Taha, C.; Aktories, K.; Cruz, T. F.; Klip, A.; Downey, G. P. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1998**, *273*, 28322.
- (114) Wolf, W. A.; Chew, T. L.; Chisholm, R. L. Cell Mol. Life Sci. 1999, 55, 108.
- (115) Felice, G. R.; Eason, P.; Nermut, M. V.; Kellie, S. Eur. J. Cell Biol. 1990, 52, 47.
- (116) Chang, J. H.; Gill, S.; Settleman, J.; Parsons, S. J. J. Cell Biol. 1995, 130, 355.
- (117) Chang, J. H.; Wilson, L. K.; Moyers, J. S.; Zhang, K.; Parsons, S. J. Oncogene 1993, 8, 959.
- (118) McGlade, J.; Brunkhorst, B.; Anderson, D.; Mbamalu, G.; Settleman, J.; Dedhar; Rozakis-Adcock, M.; Chen, L. B.; Pawson, T. *EMBO J.* 1993, *12*, 3073.
 (119) Moran, M. F.; Polakis, P. L.; McCormick, F.; Pawson, T.; Ellis,
- C. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1991, 11, 1804.
 (120) Bryant, S. S.; Briggs, S.; Smithgall, T. E.; Martin, G. A.; McCormick, F.; Chang, J. H.; Parsons, S. J.; Jove, R. J. Biol. Chem. 1995, 270, 17947
- (121) Koch, C. A.; Moran, M. F.; Anderson, D.; Liu, X. Q.; Mbamalu, G.; Pawson, T. Mol. Cell Biol. 1992, 12, 1366.
- (122) Fantl, W. J.; Escobedo, J. A.; Martin, G. A.; Turck, C. W.; del Rosario, M.; McCormick, F.; Williams, L. T. Cell 1992, 69, 413.
- (123)Vadlamudi, R. K.; Joung, I.; Strominger, J. L.; Shin, J. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271, 20235
- (124) Raffel, G. D.; Parmar, K.; Rosenberg, N. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271, 4640.
- (125) Pendergast, A. M.; Muller, A. J.; Havlik, M. H.; Maru, Y.; Witte, O. N. *Čell* 1991, 66, 161.
- (126) Park, I.; Chung, J.; Walsh, C. T.; Yun, Y.; Strominger, J. L.; Shin, J. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1995, 92, 12338
- (127) Muller, A. J.; Pendergast, A. M.; Havlik, M. H.; Puil, L.; Pawson, Г.; Witte, О. N. *Mol. Cell Biol.* **1992**, *12*, 5087
- (128) Malek, S. N.; Desiderio, S. J. Biol. Chem. 1994, 269, 33009.
- (129) Cleghon, V.; Morrison, D. K. J. Biol. Chem. 1994, 269, 17749.
- (130) Arthur, W. T.; Petch, L. A.; Burridge, K. Curr. Biol. 2000, 10, 719.
- (131) Nakahara, H.; Mueller, S. C.; Nomizu, M.; Yamada, Y.; Yeh, Y.; Chen, W. T. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 9.
- (132) Burbelo, P. D.; Miyamoto, S.; Utani, A.; Brill, S.; Yamada, K. M.; Hall, A.; Yamada, Y. *J.* Biol. *Chem.* **1995**, *270*, 30919. (133) Chiarugi, P.; Cirri, P.; Taddei, L.; Giannoni, E.; Camici, G.;
- Manao. G.; Raugei, G.; Ramponi, G. J. Biol. Chem. 2000, 275, 4640.
- (134) Fincham, V. J.; Chudleigh, A.; Frame, M. C. J. Cell Sci. 1999, 112, 947.
- (135) Burridge, K.; Chrzanowska-Wodnicka, M. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev.
- *Biol.* **1996**, *12*, 463. Burridge, K.; Fath, K.; Kelly, T.; Nuckolls, G.; Turner, C. Annu. *Rev. Cell Biol.* **1988**, *4*, 487. (136)
- (137)
- (138)
- *Rev. Cell Biol.* **1988**, *4*, 487.
 Craig, S. W.; Johnson, R. P. *Curr. Opin. Cell Biol.* **1996**, *8*, 74.
 Zamir, E.; Katz, B. Z.; Aota, S.; Yamada, K. M.; Geiger, B.; Kam, *Z. J. Cell Sci.* **1999**, *112*, 1655.
 Zamir, E.; Katz, M.; Posen, Y.; Erez, N.; Yamada, K. M.; Katz,
 B. Z.; Lin, S.; Lin, D. C.; Bershadsky, A.; Kam, Z.; Geiger, B. *Nat. Cell Biol.* **2000**, *2*, 191. (139)
- Calderwood, D. A.; Shattil, S. J.; Ginsberg, M. H. J. Biol. Chem. (140)2000, 275, 22607.
- Schaller, M. D.; Borgman, C. A.; Cobb, B. S.; Vines, R. R.; Reynolds, A. B.; Parsons, J. T. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **1992**, (141)89, 5192
- (142) Guan, J. L.; Trevithick, J. E.; Hynes, R. O. Cell Regul. 1991, 2, 951.
- (143) Kornberg, L.; Earp, H. S.; Parsons, J. T.; Schaller, M.; Juliano, R. L. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267, 23439.
- (144)Hanks, S. K.; Calalb, M. B.; Harper, M. C.; Patel, S. K. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1992, 89, 8487.
- (145) Lipfert, L.; Haimovich, B.; Schaller, M. D.; Cobb, B. S.; Parsons, J. T.; Brugge, J. S. *J. Cell. Biol.* **1992**, *119*, 905. (146) Parsons, J. T.; Parsons, S. J. *Curr. Opin. Cell Biol.* **1997**, *9*, 187.
- (147) Miyamoto, S.; Teramoto, H.; Coso, O. A.; Gutkind, J. S.; Burbelo, P. D.; Akiyama, S. K.; Yamada, K. M. J. Cell Biol. 1995, 131, 791.
- (148) Hildebrand, J. D.; Schaller, M. D.; Parsons, J. T. J. Cell Biol. **1993**, *123*, 993.
- (149) Sieg, D. J.; Hauck, C. R.; Schlaepfer, D. D. J. Cell Sci. 1999, 112, 2677.
- (150) Thomas, J. W.; Cooley, M. A.; Broome, J. M.; Salgia, R.; Griffin, J. D.; Lombardo, C. R.; Schaller, M. D. J. Biol. Chem. 1999, 274, 36684
- (151) Schaller, M. D.; Otey, C. A.; Hildebrand, J. D.; Parsons, J. T. J. *Cell Biol.* **1995**, *130*, 1181. Schaller, M. D.; Hildebrand, J. D.; Shannon, J. D.; Fox, J. W.;
- (152)Vines, R. R.; Parsons, J. T. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **1994**, *14*, 1680. (153) Eide, B. L.; Turck, C. W.; Escobedo, J. A. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* **1995**,
- 15. 2819
- (154) Calalb, M. B.; Polte, T. R.; Hanks, S. K. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1995, 15, 954.
- (155) Schaller, M. D.; Parsons, J. T. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1995, 15, 2635.

- (156) Tachibana, K.; Urano, T.; Fujita, H.; Ohashi, Y.; Kamiguchi, K.; Iwata, S.; Hirai, H.; Morimoto, C. J. Biol. Chem. 1997, 272, 29083.
- (157) Polte, T. R.; Hanks, S. K. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1995, 92, 10678.
- (158) Harte, M. T.; Hildebrand, J. D.; Burnham, M. R.; Bouton, A. H.; Parsons, J. T. J. Biol. Chem. **1996**, 271, 13649.
- (159) Vuori, K.; Hirai, H.; Aizawa, S.; Ruoslahti, E. *Mol. Cell Biol.* 1996, 16, 2606.
- (160) Thomas, J. W.; Ellis, B.; Boerner, R. J.; Knight, W. B.; White, G. C., II; Schaller, M. D. J. Biol. Chem. **1998**, 273, 577.
- (161) Schaller, M. D.; Hildebrand, J. D.; Parsons, J. T. Mol. Biol. Cell 1999. 10. 3489.
- (162) Cialib, M. B.; Zhang, X.; Polte, T. R.; Hanks, S. K. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1996, 228, 662.
- (163) Schlaepfer, D. D.; Hanks, S. K.; Hunter, T.; van der Geer, P. Nature 1994, 372, 786.
- (164) Bellis, S. L.; Miller, J. T.; Turner, C. E. J. Biol. Chem. 1995, 270, 17437.
- (165) Chen, H. C.; Appeddu, P. A.; Parsons, J. T.; Hildebrand, J. D.; Schaller, M. D.; Guan, J. L. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1995**, *270*, 16995.
 (166) Hildebrand, J. D.; Schaller, M. D.; Parsons, J. T. *Mol. Biol. Cell*
- 1995, 6, 637.
- (167) Tachibana, K.; Sato, T.; D'Avirro, N.; Morimoto, C. J. Exp. Med. 1995, 182, 1089.
- (168) Liu, S.; Thomas, S. M.; Woodside, D. G.; Rose, D. M.; Kiosses, W. B.; Pfaff, M.; Ginsberg, M. H. Nature 1999, 402, 676.
- (169) Petit, V.; Boyer, B.; Lentz, D.; Turner, C. E.; Thiery, J. P.; Valles, A. M. J. Cell Biol. 2000, 148, 957.
- (170) Yano, H.; Uchida, H.; Iwasaki, T.; Mukai, M.; Akedo, H.; Nakamura, K.; Hashimoto, S.; Sabe, H. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 2000, 97, 9076.
- (171) O'Neill, G. M.; Fashena, S. J.; Golemis, E. A. Trends Cell Biol. 2000, 10, 111.

- (172) Petch, L. A.; Bockholt, S. M.; Bouton, A.; Parsons, J. T.; Burridge, K. *J. Cell Sci.* **1995**, *108*, 1371. (173) Nakamoto, T.; Sakai, R.; Ozawa, K.; Yazaki, Y.; Hirai, H. *J. Biol.*
- Chem. 1996. 271. 8959.
- (174) Sakai, R.; Iwamatsu, A.; Hirano, N.; Ogawa, S.; Tanaka, T.; Mano, H.; Yazaki, Y.; Hirai, H. *EMBO J.* **1994**, *13*, 3748.
 (175) Kiyokawa, E.; Hashimoto, Y.; Kobayashi, S.; Sugimura, H.;
- Kurata, T.; Matsuda, M. Genes Dev. 1998, 12, 3331.
- (176) Kiyokawa, E.; Hashimoto, Y.; Kurata, T.; Sugimura, H.; Mat-suda, M. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 24479.
- (177) Cary, L. A.; Han, D. C.; Polte, T. R.; Hanks, S. K.; Guan, J. L. J. Cell Biol. 1998, 140, 211.
- (178) Klemke, R. L.; Leng, J.; Molander, R.; Brooks, P. C.; Vuori, K.; Cheresh, D. A. J. Čell Biol. 1998, 140, 961.
- Agochiya, M.; Brunton, V. G.; Owens, D. W.; Parkinson, E. K.; Paraskeva, C.; Keith, W. N.; Frame, M. C. Oncogene **1999**, *18*, (179)5646.
- (180) Han, N. M.; Fleming, R. Y.; Curley, S. A.; Gallick, G. E. Ann. Surg. Oncol. 1997, 4, 264.
- (181) Judson, P. L.; He, X.; Cance, W. G.; Van Le, L. Cancer 1999, 86, 1551.
- (182) Owens, L. V.; Xu, L.; Craven, R. J.; Dent, G. A.; Weiner, T. M.; Kornberg, L.; Liu, E. T.; Cance, W. G. Cancer Res. 1995, 55, 2752
- (183) Owens, L. V.; Xu, L.; Dent, G. A.; Yang, X.; Sturge, G. C.; Craven, R. J.; Cance, W. G. Ann. Surg. Oncol. **1996**, *3*, 100.
- (184) Tremblay, L.; Hauck, W.; Aprikian, A. G.; Begin, L. R.; Chap-delaine, A.; Chevalier, S. Int. J. Cancer 1996, 68, 164. (185)
- Groenen, L. C.; Walker, F.; Burgess, A. W.; Treutlein, H. R. Biochemistry 1997, 36, 3826. (186)
- Haskell, M. D.; Nickles, A. L.; Agati, J. M.; Su, L.; Dukes, B. D.; Parsons, S. J. J. Cell Sci. 2001, 114, 1699.

CR0002341